The Loss of David Shaw


I was a fellow member of the crew of six aboard the 45 foot converted Bristol Channel Pilot cutter Mischief.  The owner and skipper was Major Bill Tilman, a well known mountaineer and sailor, and we were bound for Montevideo, Uruguay, from Lymington, via Las Palmas, in Gran Canaria.  Our ultimate aim was to sail south to climb Mt. Foster on Smith Island which lies about forty miles off the Antarctic Peninsula.

At  0740 hrs. on Saturday 27th August, 1966, the skipper had gone up on deck and found that David, who was on watch, was not there.  The tiller was lashed, which was quite normal, as we all did this whenever we wanted to check the rigging, go forward to deal with some chafe, or read the log.  David had been on watch since 0600 hrs. and the towed log line, which was broken, showed that he had only sailed for about 25 minutes before, inexplicably, falling overboard and grabbing the log line which had broken under the strain.  Mischief had continued to sail herself, onwards, towards the equator.  The position was 05°18’N  23° 20’W and the weather was fair with a force 5 wind blowing from the south, and a fairly big sea.

We immediately gybed and sailed back on a reciprocal course until it was estimated that we had reached the approximate position of the accident,  before  handing all sail and starting a square search under power.  We continued this pattern for eleven hours with some of us continually aloft, clinging to the rigging and looking out for any signs of David in the choppy seas.  The wind freshened during the morning before moderating later, but when night fell, we hoisted the mains’l and stays’l, and hove-to, with the riding light burning.  We were all shocked by the tragedy but agreed unanimously to continue south the following day.

David was badly missed.  Ironically he was the only professional seaman aboard, although I don’t think he had spent much time at sea under sail.  Bill Tilman had recruited him to take charge of the Mischief in the event of himself being ashore with a climbing party. He had been taken into the skipper’s confidence on navigational matters and was to all intents and purposes, mate of the ship. 

 Although I was by far the youngest member of the crew, being only 19, I had had a fair amount of sailing experience on gaff rigged cruising yachts.  The skipper therefore encouraged me to learn to use David’s sextant after the accident and taught me some celestial navigation wrinkles as we made our way south.  We eventually came to anchor in Puerto Buceo, near Montevideo on the River Plate, sixty-two days out of Las Palmas. 

Two crew members immediately left in Montevideo and the enterprise fell apart.  By mutual agreement with Bill Tilman, I also eventually left to spend several months working on a ketch in the Falkland Islands.  Although the Mischief did actually sail south to Deception Island, the rest of the trip was fraught with difficulties and she eventually returned to Lymington in July,1967. 

The facts given above are taken from the journal that I kept of the voyage.       (534 words)

Roger Robinson  November 2009
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